TO:            Members of the MAA-NJ Section

FROM:      Naomi Shapiro, Secretary

RE:            Minutes of the Executive Committee Meeting held on 

                   September 24, 2005

                   The College of New Jersey, Ewing, NJ

In Attendance:  Carol Avelsgaard, Karen Clark,  Larry D’Antonio,  Bonnie Gold,

                           Michael Jones, Mark Korlie, Cathy Liebars,   Reginald Luke, 

                           Theresa C. Michnowicz,  Hieu Nguyen, Naomi Shapiro

  1. Reports

        (a) Minutes from the last executive committee meeting

              Naomi Shapiro distributed the minutes of the Executive Committee Meeting

              held on February 5, 2005 at the College of New Jersey.  In 6) New Business

              b) other issues 2) the “summer’s Section Officer’s Meeting” was in error

             and was changed to the “January Section Officer’s Meeting”.

             Some typographical errors were noted and changed.

             With this changes the minutes were unanimously accepted.

        (b) Treasurer’s Report             

              Karen Clark distributed the Treasurer’s Report for the Spring 2005 meeting.

              The Section has about $30,000 in CD’s and $4000 in a checking account.

              A summary of the Treasurer’s report as of  September, 2005 is as follows:

              Balance in checking account as of  Feb. 2005:        $  4,270.62

              MAA subvention                                                          1,200.00

              Interest, donation                                                               49.21

              Revenue (MAA-NJ Spring meeting)                           2,898.76

              Expenses (MAA-NJ Spring meeting)                       - 4,109.71

              Other expenses                                                          -      96.00

              Balance in checking as of  Sept. 2005                      $ 4,212.88

              The committee accepted the Treasurer’s Report.

         (c) Governor’s Report

                   Reggie Luke reported that MathFest 2005, held in Albuquerque, N.M.

               August 4-6, was attended by 1078 participants. The next Joint

               AMS/MAA meeting will be held in San Antonio, Texas, Jan. 12-15.

                   Recently elected national officers were announced. The updating of the

               bylaws for the New Jersey Section has been sent to the MAA Committee

              on Sections for review. 

                    Many mathematicians from the NJ section gave presentations at the

               MathFest, as well as several New Jersey college students. The U.S.

               Mathematics Olympiad student team won 2nd place out of 93 teams.

              A Hackensack HS student was a gold winner on this team.

               With some corrections and additions, the report was accepted.

        (d) Section Officer’s Meeting Report

                     The following topics were mentioned:                

                The present Project NExT fellows may continue on an informal basis.                

                There is a concern that being non-profit, the MAA Sections should not  

                accumulate too much money, with $40,000 considered to be high.

                The Section can use its money to support something mathematical. The

                GSUMC might be getting less subvention from the MAA in the future

                and so might be a candidate  for some of  the surplus.

                      The report was accepted by the committee.

         (e) Awards Committee:

                    Possible candidates for awards at the 50th Anniversary meeting

               were discussed. The committee would like to make these awards to

               very long-standing members and contributors to the New Jersey 

               Section.

        (f)  Bylaws Revision Committee:

                    The proposed revised Bylaws were approved by the Committee on

              Sections.  At the Fall meeting, we will hold a business meeting. The Bylaws

              must be approved by 50% of the MAANJ members voting. The Bylaws were 

              mailed out with the flyer for the meeting. We will ask that the Bylaws be

              approved as a whole. At the request of the members, items of the bylaws can

              be removed for separate discussion. The proposed bylaws will be inserted into

              the program for the Fall meeting. It was proposed  that ballots be put in the

              registration packet for MAANJ members only. For this purpose, Hal Nesbitt

              will be asked to  provide Bonnie Gold with an alphabetical list of members

              containing just their names and affiliations. Once approved, the bylaws

              eventually get sent to the Board of Governors.

        (g) Nominating committee

                    The standing nominating committee consists of Carol Avelsgaard,

              Theresa C. Michnowicz,   Revathi Narasimhan.  The nominating committee

              will come up with nominations for the New Jersey Section Governor.

              Information and materials will be sent to Tina H. Straley, Executive Director,

              according to the following deadlines: 

              October 17             List of nominating committee members due

              November 15         List of nominees due

              December 5            Biographical statements of nominees due via email

              Hieu Nguyen will serve on the nominating committee after the nominations

              for governor have been made.

 2) Reflections on Spring, 2005 meeting     

        (a) GSUMC

                   There were problems with registration. Teams registered, but the team

              members did not always register individually, making the lunch count

              inaccurate. There was also not enough physical space for the registration.

              Some door prizes and silent auction offerings disappeared.

                  Workshops were discussed. Possibilities are a career workshop, or a 

              workshop on undergraduate student research and presentations. It was 

              decided to try to have a student workshop in the upcoming Fall meeting.

                  It was suggested that juice be an additional drink option. Also, we

               should try to make sure that big signs show where to go on the campus

               for the activities and the registration.

         (b)  NJ-NEXT         
                 NJ-NEXT ends with the Fall meeting. There had been 17 fellows. Not

               everyone attended the Spring meeting. It was suggested that NJ-NEXT

               should be started again in Fall of 2007.

         (c) other issues

                 For Fall ’06, it was suggested that we try sending  a  postcard to the

              members directing them to go to the web for information and for registration.

              They can check if they want to continue receiving the information and 

              registration forms by regular mail.

 3) Fall, 2005 meeting Monmouth University

           (a) Speakers

                   Biyue (Betty) Liu from Monmouth University will speak on

               Computer Simulations of Blood Flow in Atherosclerotic Arteries
               David Bressoud from Macalester College will speak on 

              Alternating Sign Matrices,  and Ron Graham  from the University 

              of California-San Diego will speak on Packing Equal Discs in the Plane.

                  There will be a Saturday night dinner as well as a dinner following

               the Sunday meeting.

           (b) workshops

                   There will be two workshops: The CUPM Curriculum Guide 2004,

                 and Using Web-Based Homework Systems
           (c) Project Next

                   As stated above,  Project Next ends with this Fall meeting. 

           (d) lunch discussions

                    After the sign up for lunch discussion tables, someone onsite should

                check that the tables are arranged accordingly. There should be room

                for non-discussion tables.  In general, it was agreed we should aim for

                about 5 such discussion tables in all and have big signs identifying them.

          (e) publisher requests for presentations

                    The committee agreed to allow a vendor presentation if the

               presentation would fit within a break from the invited talks. We would 

               charge $200 for the table together with facilities for the presentation.

               There would be a maximum of two such presentations at any meeting. 

               TI had wanted to make a presentation on the TI Navigator. Wiley had 

               wanted to demonstrate their high speed Web link. Cathy Liebars will

               communicate with both of these vendors.

         (f) other

                  There will be voting on the bylaws at this meeting. The Chair will

              be turned over to Mark Korlie. The exhibitor deadlines are 2 weeks

              before the meeting: October 26 to inform us by mail, or October 28 

              to inform us online. 

                  The standing committee for the Distinguished Teaching Award

             was discussed. Possibilities were 5 people or perhaps  3 people with

             an alternate. 

                 Liaisons are requested to send news items which must be received

            two weeks prior to the meeting. It was pointed out that flyers cannot be 

            stapled and that programs are printed at the institution  holding the meeting.

  5)  Future meetings

            a) 50th anniversary meeting on Saturday, April 8, 2006

                     1) Speakers

                            Bob Devaney  will speak at the meeting.

                The first meeting of the NJ Section was November 3, 1956 at Rutgers

                University with 71 attendees. 

                      2) free reg. to 50-yr + members

                            At the 2006 meeting, members of the MAA for 50 years or more

                will receive free lunch and registration.

                      3) GSUMC

                             The national MAA will only give $500 for GSUMC.

                  It was agreed to raise the team fee to $20. Hieu Nguyen will order 

                 T-shirts for the participants. Possible prizes were discussed.

                      4) NJ-NeXT

                              There will be none next year.

                      5) Contributed paper sessions

                               It had been agreed the sessions would not be first come,

                 first served. A call will be put out for organizers by Oct. 31. The

                 papers will be screened. An abstract and one-page proposal will

                 be submitted. For the General Paper session, the papers will be screened

                 by a committee chaired by Theresa Michnowicz with members Carol

                Avelsgaard, Michael Jones, and Larry D’Antonio.

                      6) souvenirs

                               A fold-over waterproof tote bag was suggested.

                The 50th Anniversary Committee consists of Mark Korlie -  chair,

                 Reggie Luke, - souvenirs, Larry D’Antonio – history, Theresa 

                 Michniwicz, and Carol Avelsgaard.

          b) other meetings

                       1) Joint meeting with New York metro section

                                This will possibly take place Fall 2007. A location

              such as Stevens might be desirable.

                      2) other future meetings ideas

                                It was suggested that the Spring 2008 might be in the South.

             Perhaps Seton Hall would be a host for Fall 2006.

6) New Business

          a) registration procedures

                  There are pre-registration forms. For the GSUMC there should  be

              one form in which the advisor fills in the students’ names and so registers 

              them for the MAA meeting.  Forms for information about walk-in

              attendees should be available at the meeting. The information from

              the registration forms goes to Karen Clark who keeps a data base.

          b) book sales and registration tables

                   A schedule will be made up for shifts at the book sales table

              and the registration table. Executive committee members (and others)

              will be encouraged to sign up so that Michael Jones will have the 

              opportunity to leave the book sales table. The silent auction table

              should be placed near the book sales table. It was agreed that evaluation

              forms should continue to be distributed.

                            Submitted by Naomi Shapiro, Secretary MAA-NJ

